Minutes of the Strategic Policy Committee Meeting for Climate Action and Environmental Services held online on Wednesday 24th November, 2021 at 3.00 pm.

Present:	Cllrs. C. Bennett, P. Treanor, R. Truell, R. Aughey, Bernard Treanor, IFA, Liam Murtagh, Transition Monaghan, Pat Tierney, PPN Community, Michelle Mayne, PPN Social Inclusion, P. McCabe, NFGWS, Brian Duffy, Castleblayney Regeneration,
N. Woods, P. McGuinness, K. Duffy, B. Smyth, V. McKenna, B. McMahon, D. McEvoy

Apologies:	N.Keelan, S. Clerkin, M.Carroll,  S.Coyle, S.Finnegan

As the Chairperson was unable to attend the meeting, it was chaired by Cllr. P.Treanor.  There were no objections.

1. Minutes of Previous Meeting:  

Mr. B. Smyth requested that the minutes of the previous meeting be amended to include the fact that all types of livestock production, not just poultry, emit nitrogen and ammonia.

The minutes were then proposed by Mr. L.Murtagh, seconded by Cllr. P. Treanor.

2.	Waste Management Plan Public Consultation Update 

P. McGuinness gave an update to members on the Waste Mgt. Plan Public Consultation process.  The pre-draft consultation process for the National Waste Plan for a Circular Economy commenced in March 2021 and the preparation for the Draft Plan is currently underway.  Further details on the consultation process will be outlined at the Regional Waste Mgt Steering Group Meeting on 2/12/21.  

It is envisaged Kevin Swift will come to the next meeting.  A draft plan will be available to view in early 2022.  Cllr. Treanor thanked him for his presentation and advised that now is the right time to consult as widely as possible.  K.Duffy queried if there was a misprint that the final plan would be published in Q2.  P.McGuinness agreed that this was probably the case and will check with Kevin Swift in the Regional Office. 

B. Duffy queried if there was an update on the Steering Group of the Poultry Committee.  N. Woods replied that a lot of time has been invested towards setting up a task force.  We are starting to meet some of the stakeholders and it is envisaged that will most likely be in the early months of 2022 before a task force is established.  Hopefully by the next SPC meeting, we will have more to report on.

3. Draft River Basin Management Plan 2022- 2027

D. McEvoy gave a presentation to members on the Draft River Basin Management Plan 2022-2027.  The presentation included an update on the draft plan, an overview of the conditions of our waters nationally and locally, the main themes of the plan, and a summary of the measures proposed and information on how to make a submission on the draft plan. 

D.McEvoy indicated that since 2009 Ireland is seeing a steady increase in poor sites and not the same increase in good sites and that as country Ireland is not meeting proposed targets. 
Whilst Lough Muckno is not part of one of the proposed Areas For Action, Ms. McEvoy outlined that Environmental Services are progressing a project on this water body which is aimed at ultimately developing a catchment management plan to try to a progress water quality improvement in the lake. D McEvoy explained that the first part of this project which would be progressed in 2022 was to develop a baseline assessment of Lake Muckno through sampling and taking cores from the lake which will help inform the subsequent development of a catchment management plan. 

Mr. Murtagh welcomed the update and requested a copy of the 13 areas of action in the plan be sent to members.   

Following a query from C. Bennett relating to ’hard’ water in Scotstown village and unsewered villages, Mr. McGuinness replied that there are no plans for treating for hardness at this moment in time.  All villages in the county are currently sewered.  There is some ribbon development on urban boundaries that have been identified to Irish Water for extensions of existing sewers.  Irish Water have stated they are not extending sewers but only by connection application and are prioritising existing network upgrades.

Ms. Mc Evoy also advised that regarding the Derryvalley Project, results have been very positive from every farmer that participated in the project.

Mr. B. Treanor queried if farmers availing of derogation in Co. Monaghan comply with the new regulations for 2022-2027 or with current regulations.  Ms Evoy replied that this will hopefully be addressed early next year.

P. McCabe wished to acknowledge the work currently being done in the Stranooden Catchment Area and looked forward to seeing if there will be much of an improvement in the future.

Cllr.  Treanor welcomed the current model of communicating with the farmers and landowners and wished to acknowledge the amount of work that has been done.  P. McGuinness advised that a lot of resources are going into that project and it takes a lot of resources to keep it going.  This is just the start of a process and will be brought back to the attention of the committee from time to time.

Cllr Treanor thanked Ms. McEvoy for her comprehensive presentation.

4. Weed Control

P. McGuinness advised members that Michael Carroll, Horticulturalist, sent his apologies and was unable to attend and that he would be speaking on his behalf.

P.McGuinness explained that MCC are still trialing the hot foam method but have had limited success so far.  We are collaborating with other organisations and local authorities.  We are also liaising with Irish Water on the development of a Pesticide Use Policy for potential alternatives to pesticides/herbicides for weed control.

The only areas treated by chemical means are pedestrian hard surfaces. There is still minimal use of herbicides and this has been scaled back.

C. Bennett advised that she had put a motion forward for Monaghan County Council to stop using pesticides querying if an alternative solution has been found.  While she welcomed the news that this use had been reduced, she was hopeful that an alternative solution is found.  P. McGuinness replied that our goal is to eliminate it altogether.

B. Duffy expressed his disappointment that a query he had raised at an earlier SPC meeting had not been replied to by management.  He requested clarification on what happens following a motion passed at an SPC meeting. C. Bennett advised that the motion had been passed by the Council, however it was reversed at a further meeting, subject to an alternative method of weed control being found. N. Woods apologized for the oversight.  In this case a motion from the SPC had gone to the Council, however the decision had been reversed and the council committed to reducing the use of herbicides.  She further clarified that it is a recommendation from an SPC that goes to the council meeting.  The SPC can pass a motion by taking the format of a recommendation to the main council meeting.    She advised that all minutes of Council meetings are a matter of public record and are available at all times.

Cllr. Treanor thanked Mr. McGuinness for his update and Ms. Woods for clarifying matters.

5. Energy Efficiency Update

The final item on the agenda was an Energy Update from Vincent McKenna. Vincent presented an overview of Monaghan Co Councils energy performance to the end of 2020, the date by which all Public Bodies were to reduce their energy consumption or improve their energy efficiency by 33%. Using screenshots from the SEAI Monitoring & Reporting system, Vincent displayed MCC’s energy performance on a year by year basis from 2017 through to end of 2020. As at end of 2020, MCC had achieved an energy reduction of 48.56%, which was 15.56% ahead of the required target. Vincent explained that this performance was largely due to the implementation of the LED Retrofit Project and the carrying out of Better Energy Community upgrade projects on many of our public buildings from 2015 through 2020. MCC is the first LA to have retrofitted all of its public lighting.
[bookmark: _Hlk92201043]Mr. McKenna responded to questions from members.  Regarding electric vehicle charging points, a recent guidance document had been produced by the CCMA, through the Climate Action, Transport and Networks (CATN) committee and the EV Charging Working Group has prepared the LA Electrification of Fleet and EV Charging Guidance Document to provide information and recommendations on both the electrification of the local authority fleet and the provision of public EV charging infrastructure. One recommendation was that each local authority should prepare an Electric Vehicle Charging Strategy however a national approach would be beneficial.  Mr. McKenna reassured members that this item is on the agenda for the next CARO sub-regional meeting.  

We will be focusing on our own buildings and are hoping to reduce the thermal energy consumption of each of our larger buildings.  Our focus is now on energy and carbon reduction.  A national training effort is going on through CARO currently and this will be moved forward through the local authorities.

L. Murtagh welcomed the performance of Monaghan County Council and queried as to where we go from here particularly in relation to climate action, there are huge challenges and perhaps this could be discussed at a separate meeting at another time. 

K.Duffy advised that our focus has been on energy reduction and the roll out of our climate change adaption strategies.  The new plan will focus on mitigation methods.  There will be an onus on local authorities to show our own measures.  We are awaiting on guidelines from the department expected in Q1 of next year.

B.Treanor complimented Mr. McKenna on work done to date and queried the possibility of placing solar panels on agricultural buildings and the possibility of public meetings advising farmers on this   

P. McGuinness responded that we are awaiting guidance on decarbonization in Monaghan town.

6. Any Other Business

L. Murtagh queried if mining and tourism could be considered at a future meeting.

Date of Next Meeting
Wednesday, 2nd February, 2022 at 3.00 pm
